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“I wish to be a Zookeeper.”
Darragh, 7 and brother Jacob, 8
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Dear Friends, 

Welcome to our 2024 Annual Report. As we reflect on 2024,
we are proud to share that we granted 214 wishes to truly
inspirational children.  

Our mission is to grant wishes to children with critical
medical conditions, which bring hope and lasting memories
to each wish child and their families. 

Each wish was as unique as the child behind it. These wishes
included: to meet Niall Horan; to have a Manchester United
themed bedroom transformation; to have a heartfelt video
message from Irish rugby star, Bundee Aki; to go on a vintage
shopping trip in London; to go to Disneyland Paris; to go to
the Taylor Swift concert; to play golf with Shane Lowry; to
meet Tommy Lee; to have a ride-along tractor; to be a
zookeeper. Wishes, whether big or small, create moments of
happiness that ripple through entire families, offering light in
times of darkness and hope in times of difficulty.

The true impact of what a wish can bring to a child is
immeasurable. Throughout this report, you will hear
firsthand from families who tell us how their child’s wish
provided not only a joyful escape, but also the most precious
gift of hope. 

Our volunteers, who work tirelessly to help bring these
wishes to life, share powerful stories telling us of the lasting
imprint each wish leaves on them. 

A Message from our CEO and Chair

A recent global study was conducted by Make-A-Wish
International, estimating that there are over 650 children in
Ireland who are diagnosed annually with a critical medical
condition.

Our vision is to grow the number of wishes we grant annually to
help ensure every eligible child gets their wish. To achieve this,
we must be bold, innovative and relentless in our fundraising
efforts, because each one of these children deserve a wish.

One of the biggest highlights this year was the establishment of
our STARboard committee, a group of nine inspiring young wish
alumni from across Ireland who now play a valuable role in
shaping our decision-making.  Our aim is to be not only child-
focused, but child-led. Their voices ensure that young people are
at the heart of everything we do – helping Make-A-Wish Ireland
be the best it can be. 

We are grateful for the incredible generosity of our supporters,
whose contributions have enabled us to exceed our financial
goals. With a gross income €2,440,000 against a target of
€2,160,000, we are in a strong position to continue our mission. 

2024 saw the introduction of “Return for Children” an
unprecedented collaboration between six national children’s
charities; Make-A-Wish Ireland,  Jack & Jill Foundation,
LauraLynn Ireland’s Children’s Hospice, Childline by ISPCC
Barretstown and Barnardos. 

Susan O’ Dwyer
CEO.

Stephen Meehan
Chair.
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This is the first time 6 children’s charities have ever come
together on a fundraising initiative. “Return for Children”
partnered with Re-turn, the operators of Ireland’s Deposit
Return Scheme and in its first 7 months raised €90,000 for
the charities. We are excited to see how this partnership
evolves in 2025. 

Our ongoing partnership with the Amgen Irish Open, now in
it’s 3rd year, continues to be a significant highlight, helping us
grant two wonderful wishes while raising €250,000 - an
increase on 2023. We are looking forward to 2025 as we
return to the K Club.

We continued our partnership with Christmas FM under
their Magic of Christmas initiative, alongside Barretstown,
Barnardos and Community Foundation Ireland.

Once again working with volunteers, wish children and their
parents, Christmas FM allowed us to share the stories of how
Make-A-Wish Ireland has impacted their lives, shining a light
on the incredible impact of a wish. 

Wish Week 2024 saw unprecedented success, expanding its
reach and engagement across digital platforms and radio,
making it our most successful Wish Week to date. 

Stephen Meehan,

 Chair

With continued support from Newstalk and Disney, we aim
to grow this initiative even further in 2025. 

We would like to thank the Board of Make-A-Wish Ireland
for their unwavering support, guidance and direction over
the last 12 months, in particular for their continued
vigilance in relation to strong governance standards. We
continue to maintain the highest standards of
accountability and transparency in everything we do.

A special thanks must go to 3 Directors who retired during
the year: Oisin O’Gogain, Dr. Eoin MacCraith and Laura
Gleeson. We would like to welcome Shane Holland, John
Kelly and Amanda Ward onto the Board. 

As we look ahead, we remain committed to adapting and
evolving to meet the growing demand for our services and
the needs of our wish families. None of this would be
possible without our dedicated staff, volunteers, donors
and supporters. 

Together, we are making wishes come true, one by one.
Thank you for believing in the power of a wish and for being
part of this journey with us. We are excited to move closer
to our vision of granting the wish of every eligible child in
Ireland. 
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Make-A-Wish International engaged Research For Impact, a
Singapore-based research company, to develop a Theory of
Change to help define and analyse the actual impacts at
different stages of the Wish Journey. 

The research involved several key steps, starting with a
literature review, which was used to develop a large scale
survey examining the experiences of wish beneficiaries
globally. Responses were gathered from 832 wish children
and 1,479 parents or guardians, and the data was analysed to
identify key outcomes of wishgranting. 

Seven primary outcomes were identified, which describe the
impact of a wish on critically ill children and their families,
and these outcomes were seen to endure beyond the wish
experience, resulting in long-term positive effects on the
child. 

The research is aimed to support our strategic planning and
to better communicate our impact to donors, families and the
medical community. By developing a deeper understanding of
the impacts of a wish throughout the wish process, we can
better communicate key wish outcomes to our stakeholders.
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Types of Wishes
“I Wish To Have”
Goes beyond just gifts or possessions.

These wishes allow children to stay connected and
experience a sense of normalcy, reducing stress and
anxiety. They provide a sense of empowerment and
lasting strength.

“I Wish To Be”
Empowers children to step into roles they could
only dream of.

Be it a superhero or a princess, these wishes spark
creativity and resilience. Role-playing can help a
child imagine a happier and more positive reality. 

“I Wish To Meet”
Helps bring memorable connections to the child. 

Beyond meeting celebrities, these wishes forge
meaningful moments of inspiration, boosting self-
esteem and creating lasting joy and hope.

“I Wish To Experience”
Allows children to embark on unforgettable
journeys. 

Exploring new places ignites curiosity, enriching
children’s lives with adventure and fostering a deep
sense of connection. 6



“I wish to be a Zookeeper”
Róisín, 9

Meet Róisín, an inspiring 9-year-old girl living with Nephrotic
Syndrome, who loves animals. When Róisín met with our
volunteers Ruth and Rachel to start her wish journey, she
made it clear that a zookeeper themed wish was what she
wanted the most.

Róisín’s wish experience began with a trip to Dublin Zoo
where Róisín, her cousin Fiadh, Mum Christina,  Auntie Myra
and Grandmother Betty got to see the Wild Lights Show in the
evening. The next day Róisín and her family arrived at Dublin
Zoo bright and early for Róisín’s zookeeper wish! Róisín was
greeted at the gates by Wishgranter Jack, Volunteer Jasmine
and Zookeeper Christina.

Róisín spent the day meeting lots of different animals and
their zookeepers too. Róisín listened to every fact given by
each zookeeper and even got her hands dirty when she had a
chance to feed the animals. 

Róisín’s favourite animals are wolves, so a highlight of the day
was meeting and feeding the five wolf brothers! 

Mum told us  “We had the most amazing weekend, it was
magical, we will never forget it. The team just couldn’t do
enough, each person was so kind and considerate. The
atmosphere was so happy and joyful. You have given us such
treasured memories; it was an unforgettable day… We all
cannot thank you enough, Róisín’s wish really came true,
thank you again for making it happen” 

Zookeeper Róisín
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A Community Wish
Every wish experience brings a sense of wonder and excitement,
taking wish children on extraordinary journeys where the
impossible becomes possible. Wishes bring people together, and
transform the lives of sick children, their families and
communities. From parents and siblings, to friends, neighbours
and volunteers within the community,  the ripple effect of a wish
brings hope and joy to those who need it most.

“I wish to have a ride-along tractor.” 
Fíonn, 10
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“I Wish to go to Disney UK.”
Kian,  10

Kian’s Disney Wish 
Kian was diagnosed with Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia (ALL) at
just 2 years old. After undergoing initial treatment for two years
and returning home he contracted a common virus, as he was
immunocompromised, and he was readmitted to hospital and
became paralysed from the neck down in 2018. He spent more
than eighteen months undergoing treatment whilst paralysed, and
at his bedside, his dad promised him they would walk out of
hospital together. 

During his treatment, Kian discovered his love for Disney, and in
particular, Micky Mouse Clubhouse. The characters helped Kian
remain upbeat and positive throughout his treatment. After
successfully completing his treatment, Kian walked out of the
hospital hand in hand with his parents, and there wasn’t a dry eye
in the house. 

When Kian got to discover his wish, he knew it would be to see his
favourite Disney characters. With the help of Disney, Kian’s wish
was granted in 2024, where he and his family travelled to the
stunning Hoar Cross Hall in Staffordshire, UK for an exclusive
Disney experience. During their visit, the family enjoyed an
enchanting breakfast with Mickey Mouse, a Toy Story carnival with
Buzz and Woody, Jedi training, and Storytime with Belle. 

Afterwards, Kian’s mum, Sarah, told us: 

“Thank you so much for the amazing wish trip. It was so wonderful from
beginning to end. We will never forget the joy on Kian & Sophie’s faces
as all their Disney dreams came true.” 
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Wishes We Granted

1. Wish Types

2.Wish Children’s Age

3. Wish Location

A wish granted is a life-changing experience for the child,
providing respite from their normal routines of hospitals,
doctors, and treatment. Our wish discovery process is child-led,
where our wish children get to discover their likes and interests,
and develop a magical wish experience unique to them.  

“I Wish to experience a
16  century castle.”th

Eva , 11
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“I Wish to meet
Shane Lowry.”
Cian, 10

When Cian Met Shane
When Cian was just 3 years old, he was diagnosed with heart failure.

After 3 years on the transplant waiting list, Cian received his heart

transplant, but he was then diagnosed with lymphoma post-transplant.

Despite Cian’s significant health complications, he has remained resilient

and passionate about life and sports.

When our volunteers Mike and Jerry met with Cian, he told them all

about his wish to meet Shane Lowry and how he had sent Shane a video

of him golfing recently. Cian was frantically practising his golf in

anticipation of the big day. 

Cian’s wish came true at the Amgen Irish Open at the Royal County

Down Golf Club in 2024. Cian was told he would be going for an inside

the ropes experience during the Pro-Am, but he was in for some

incredible surprises on the day.

Cian and his dad, Gavin, arrived at the Slieve Donard hotel in advance of

the Amgen Pro-Am and walked down to the 18  hole just in time to see

Shane Lowry tee off. Cian had an infectious smile when Shane greeted

him and it got better from there as Cian got to walk the 18  hole with

Shane as he played. Afterwards, the pair walked down to the practice

putting greens for a private putting clinic.

th

th

Shane gave Cian some advice as they practised their putting and

chipping, and Cian got to tell his idol all about his passion for golf and the

putter he was hoping to get as a birthday gift.

To his surprise, Shane gave Cian a brand-new version of his own putter,

along with a goodie bag filled with golf equipment. Cian’s face lit up when

he saw the putter, and he sunk the very first putt he took with it! Clearly

Shane’s advice and coaching was working!
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Bríd Danny

Ewen Gráinne

Billy

Carla

AislingAbi

Fionn

At Make-A-Wish Ireland, our aim is to be not only child-
focused, but child-led. STARboard plays a central role in
helping us achieve this. It ensures that young people are at the
heart of our wishes and at the heart of our organisation –
helping Make-A-Wish Ireland be the best it can be for the
families we serve. 

A STARboard member’s role is to be a voice for wish children
on the charity’s biggest decisions and share ideas on how we
can overcome challenges and achieve our goals. There are also
exclusive opportunities for self-development, learning and
socialising. 

A huge thank you to Google Ireland  for hosting our first
STARboard event at their head offices in Dublin, in September
2024.

STARboard is our young people's advisory board. It was
established in September 2024 and is currently made up of
nine young Wish Alumni from across Ireland who play a
valuable role in guiding our decision-making.  

Meet our STARboard Introducing STARboard
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Wish Family Quotes

Our daughter was a wish recipient. She

continues to do well medically and we are

convinced that her wish was a huge

contribution to her recovery. 

Wish Mother

To be part of something extraordinary that

was positive, feels like it’s replaced some of

the bad memories with good ones.

Wish Father

It gave her a once in a lifetime opportunity

away from hospitals and appointments. It

was a chance to forget about everything, to

just be in the moment and really enjoy it.

Wish Mother
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Her expectations were completely

exceeded, all the added extras she received

completely blew her away. The whole

experience was so personalised.

Wish Mother



Wish Family Quotes

The Wish impacted us as we had time

together as a family after so much time

apart with treatments and hospital stays.

Wish Mother

It made her feel special for the evening. We

were all focused around her in a good way,

nothing to do with her illness.

Wish Mother
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It gave him something to look forward to,
after numerous surgeries and rehabilitation.
It marked the end of two years of trauma, it
affirmed that he's healed, healthy and fit
again. The wish made him feel somebody else
cared about him other than family, that he
matters and his pain and distress has been
recognised. It marks new beginnings for him,
and for our family. He wanted to share it with
his siblings as they shared his journey, and
were negatively impacted by his illness and
rehab. The family was splintered and
somewhat neglected as I looked after him
and dad looked after rest of the family. It was
lovely having this adventure together, his
older brother appreciated that he wanted to
share it all with him.

Wish Mother



Volunteer Stories

“My name is Eoin Kerin and I’m from Offaly originally, but live in Galway
with my wife Michelle and our 14-month-old boy, Evan. I’m an
Optometrist and am currently working in the Centre for Eye Research
Ireland which is based in TU Dublin.

I started with Make-A-Wish Ireland in 2022. After my dad passed away,
I decided to try to volunteer more to help people where I can.  As if by
magic, I saw an ad for volunteers on Instagram. As soon as I read more
about the role, I knew it was for me and I thought there could be no
more better way to spend my time than helping children feel a bit of the
magic that Make-A-Wish Ireland brings.

I love volunteering with Make-A-Wish Ireland. I feel very privileged to
be invited to get to know the wish children and to be invited into their
special wish moments. It can be so humbling to be a part of.

I really enjoy getting to know the wish children, every wish call or wish
reveal is different and you never really know what to expect! I
particularly like trying to find things out about the child beforehand,
which I can incorporate into the call so I’ve had to get my Man Utd or
Leinster jersey ready for calls with Liverpool or Munster fans. It’s all
part of the fun and helps everyone to relax and enjoy themselves.

There’s one wish I always refer back to whenever anyone asks me about
volunteering with Make-A-Wish Ireland and what it means.

The little girl’s wish was to meet her favourite character. Being invited
into the family’s home and seeing the little girl’s reaction when she met
them was so special and heartwarming. The family were so grateful and it
meant so much to me to be able to give them all that little bit of joy. It was
a special day.”

More recently, Eoin helped to grant Madara’s wish to have an iMac, and
delivered Madara’s wish in July this year. 

Eoin’s advice to anyone interested in volunteering with Make-A-Wish
Ireland is “to just go ahead and do it you won’t regret it, it’ll be rewarding,
fun and worth it!”

15
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Volunteer Stories

My name is Aoife Harrington McDonagh from Westport, Co. Mayo. I am
a Primary School Teacher currently on a self-build journey with my
husband and our one year old boy, Josh, who has us wrapped around his
little finger.
 
I remember hearing about a local boy who had been granted an
incredible wish and the happiness that it brought to him, his family and
the entire community really struck a chord with me. I love working with
children and I knew straight away that it was something I needed to
explore. I haven't looked back since! I've been happily volunteering for
over 6 years. Being a volunteer for Make-A-Wish Ireland is genuinely
one of the most rewarding things I have ever done. Whether it's the
initial chat with a Wish parent, the meeting a Wish child on zoom, the
in-person wishgranting experience and even fundraising events -
there's a huge sense of joy and purpose from start to finish.
 
There is so much to love about volunteering for Make-A-Wish Ireland. I
love getting to meet and work with such lovely, genuine people. It has
been an absolute privilege getting to know the Wish children and their
families. The sheer excitement surrounding the whole process is
infectious and it just makes my day! 

No two children are the same and I adore chatting to them and getting
to know them a little better before we even discuss a Wish. I have to say
that there is no better feeling than seeing, in person, the face of a child
who has had their Wish granted. This has been more possible again in
recent years and it is truly magical!

In February 2020, I took part in the Make-A-Wish Ireland 5km a day and was
blown away by people’s generosity as I raised over €2,000. I loved every
minute of it and it was great to be able to contribute something to the
fundraising side of things! It also showed me the appreciation that my family
and friends had for this charity.

Last September, I met a wonderful family who were fulfilling their wish
daughter’s dream of staying in a castle. The happiness and excitement was
just electric and I had the pleasure of being a part of it and witnessing first-
hand how much it meant to the entire family. They said it was a once in a
lifetime experience and this has to be one of the most rewarding aspects of
volunteering-actually getting to be there in person to see the happiness a
wish brings!
 
If anyone was considering becoming a volunteer for Make-A-Wish Ireland, I
would say to DO IT! Do it for yourself and do it for the children and their
families. Contribute a little or a lot but know that you can make a happy and
positive impact on a child who really needs and deserves a little magic in
their life. 16

Aoife Harrington McDonagh



Fundraising
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Fundraising Overview

Make-A-Wish Ireland receives no Government funding and relies entirely on the general public for
all of our income.

We are grateful to every individual, family, community group, company and foundation who
supported us in 2024. It is because of their generosity that we were able to raise  €2,440,000
through a variety of fundraising income streams.

Without this support, we would not have been able to grant the wishes of 214 living with critical
medical conditions.

Our corporate supporters again played a significant role in helping us reach our income targets,
their commitment to our work allowing us to raise €1,300,000 in 2024. We are delighted to share
specific details about some of these collaborations below. Additionally, numerous other
organisations have played a crucial role throughout the year, contributing significantly to both
fundraising efforts and raising awareness and we are extremely grateful for their support.

The third year of our partnership with the DP World Tour and Amgen was an incredible success,
generating over €250,000. This partnership also provided us with the opportunity to grant two
special wishes which included Padraig meeting 17-year-old Danny Rooney, who received an inside-
the-ropes experience with Harrington during the Celebrity Pro-Am at the event. A second
memorable wish saw Cian Norris meeting another major winner, Shane Lowry, who offered
invaluable tips, lots of laughs, and unforgettable golfing.

Another key partnership in its third year is our partnership with Christmas FM. The continuation of
the Magic of Christmas appeal generated over €90,000  for Make-A-Wish Ireland with a significant
portion of this total being generated during a 12-hour fundraising window on donation day. Thanks
to all the members of the public who continue to support this amazing campaign. 18
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Fundraising Overview
Make-A-Wish Ireland were delighted to be chosen as one of the three charities to be the
beneficiaries of the Property Race Day, an event in its 10th year hosted in the Pavilion of
Leopardstown Racecourse. Property Race Day is a networking event for the property and
property financing industries in Ireland. Over 450 of Ireland's property, investment, and financial
leaders gathered in the Leopardstown for an exciting and entertaining day.

We were in receipt of a donation of €400,000 from Ulster Bank following their exit from the Irish
market.

Our Corporate Christmas campaign, with the support of our sponsor Mitsubishi Electric, raised
€150,000. We are so grateful to the hundreds of organisations who came together to make this
possible.

Our collaborations with these organisations, as well as several others, consistently makes a
significant impact on the success of our mission. Each of these partnerships contributes through
corporate giving, customer-facing campaigns, and staff-led fundraising initiatives, furthering the
positive impact of our work.

 Our community fundraising and events were an essential source of income in 2024 and we are
extremely grateful to the many individuals and groups throughout the country that continue to
fundraise for us, helping to raise €647,000 in 2024. Their commitment and support of the charity
is very much appreciated. Examples of some of the activities that took place around the country
were:

Our annual Wish Week event was a huge success in 2024, with over €200,000 raised from a
combination of 40+ collections by our volunteers at various locations nationwide, our Newstalk
partnership and sponsorship from Disney.

19
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Fundraising Overview
Fashion and beauty influencer Lisa McGowan selected Make-A-Wish Ireland as the recipient of
her 2024 charity raffle raising an incredible €191,180.

The 17th Annual Jamie “Smiley” Donohoe Golf Classic raised a total of €5,670.

Our annual Christmas lunch, organised by Sandra Kirwan Byrne and her committee, was again a
very special day filled with fun, laughter and positivity, raising over €50,000.

Our annual Paddy Cole Golf Classic took place on May 29th with 35 teams participating at
Powerscourt Golf Course, and raising €26,000.

Participants in the Dublin City Marathon exhibited outstanding dedication and generosity, raising
over €90,000 collectively. Their commitment to our cause not only contributed to our fundraising
efforts but also showcased the power of community engagement in supporting our mission.

A motorcycle and vintage car gathering was organised to celebrate Matthew Healy by his dad
James. It was a huge success with over 2,000 people attending, raising €38,645.

2024 was an extremely successful year for Community fundraising, our fantastic fundraisers
around the country raised over €200,000 from a wide range of community events. There were so
many highlights including an Ireland to Sweden driving fundraiser, bake sales, coffee mornings,
kickboxing events, marathons and vintage car rallies to mention a few.

In another year marked by the widespread impact of the cost-of-living crisis, we are deeply grateful
for the unwavering support of our dedicated donors. Amidst challenging circumstances, the
commitment of our valued supporters has been truly inspiring. We extend our appreciation to all
those who stood with us during these times, recognising the remarkable impact of their generosity.

In particular, we want to acknowledge the significant role played by our regular givers. Their
consistent and dependable contributions provide financial stability,  and this support not only
sustains our ongoing initiatives but also serves as a testament to the resilience of our community.
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At Make-A-Wish Ireland, our corporate partners play a vital role in
helping to create life-changing wishes for children with critical
illnesses. Their generosity and commitment in 2024 has allowed us
to reach more wish children than ever. Partnerships such as Kare
Plus and Christmas FM have been vital in raising awareness of the
work we do as well as raising funds to support our wish children. 

Make-A-Wish Ireland, together with three other children’s
charities, joined forces for Christmas FM’s The Magic of Christmas
appeal. In 2024, the campaign raised a total of €253,635 to give
the gift of childhood to vulnerable children across the country.

We were delighted to partner with Kare Plus in 2024,  joining
forces to bring hope, strength, and joy to children with critical
illnesses. Together, we’re working to grant more wishes, raise
awareness so that all eligible families know how to apply for a wish,
and inspire Kare Plus franchises across Ireland to participate
through fundraising and volunteering opportunities.

Through sponsored radio segments, community newsletter
sponsorship, and staff engagement initiatives, Kare Plus is helping
Make-A-Wish Ireland grant even more life-changing wishes. In
2024, Kare Plus raised a total of €12,000 to help grant life-
changing wishes. Their support is making a real and lasting
difference in the lives of children across the country.

Corporate Spotlight
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Fields Jewellers continued as an integral Make-A-Wish Ireland
corporate partner in 2024. In the partnership’s third year, Fields
created a bespoke Wish Bracelet and collected donations in store
to help bring happiness back to critically ill children across Ireland.  

Speaking on the partnership, Noel Coyle, Fields CEO, told us: “We
are truly privileged to be supporting Make-A-Wish Ireland as our
charity partner for 2024. Fields and Make-A-Wish make a great
partnership as in many ways we help make people’s dreams come
true and both organisations strive to make people feel special. This
year, as a popular Irish business and brand, we’ve made a
commitment to facilitate Make-A-Wish helping as many families
and as many children in Ireland feel special.”

 In 2024, Fields raised €13,319.50 for Make-A-Wish Ireland
through sales of their wish bracelet and in-store donations.

Corporate Spotlight
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Our partnership with LotusWorks raised €14,610 in 2024, through
staff fundraising activities such as  triathlons and bake sales.

Joe Leydon, CEO of LotusWorks, told us "We deeply value the
opportunity to support organisations like the Make-A-Wish
Foundation. Encouraging our staff to engage in fundraising
activities is a vital part of our company culture, allowing us to
collectively contribute to making a meaningful impact in the lives
of children with critical illnesses. Our partnership with Make-A-
Wish exemplifies our dedication to social responsibility and
community involvement". 



Community Spotlight

Our annual fundraising event took place on Saturday, 16th
November at The Alex Hotel, welcoming 228 guests across 23
tables. Entertainment included magician Aidan McCann, the
Rathmines & Rathgar Musical Society, and Make-A-Wish Ireland
Ambassador Mary Byrne, with a festive appearance by Santa Claus.

Shay Byrne and Aonghus McAnally brought the energy as our MC
and auctioneer, while Cian Redmond volunteered as our
photographer. Sandra Kirwan Byrne played a key role, selling 10
tables and organising most of the spot, auction, and raffle prizes. 

Guests received luxury goodie bags featuring six high-end gifts, and
each table had two spot prizes. Beautiful centrepieces from the
Flower Factory were complimentary and could be taken home. A
raffle at each table saw two winners, with donation envelopes
provided. 

The auction created a fantastic atmosphere and helped raise a
record-breaking €51,386 — a significant increase from €39,186
raised in 2023. With strong support from Make-A-Wish Ireland staff
and volunteers, and an accessible city-centre venue, the event was a
resounding success. 

A huge thank you to our dedicated volunteer Sandra for helping to
organise the event. 

The Christmas Lunch
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Lisa McGowan’s Raffle

Lisa McGowan, a well known fashion blogger and influencer, ran a
charity raffle in aid of Make-A-Wish Ireland in 2024.The influencer’s
charity raffle achieved an extraordinary milestone, almost quadrupling
her target of €50,000 and raising a staggering €191,180. Lisa now
stands as the first individual to ever raise such an incredible amount for
Make-A-Wish Ireland.

This awe-inspiring effort not only reflects Lisa’s unwavering
commitment to giving back but also highlights the immense generosity
and compassion of her devoted followers and online community.

Speaking about the success of the raffle, Lisa said, “I’m absolutely blown
away by the generosity and support we’ve received. Make-A-Wish
Ireland is an incredible charity that brings hope, strength, and joy to so
many children and their families. Knowing that our efforts will help
make more wishes come true is the most rewarding feeling in the world.
This wouldn’t have been possible without my amazing followers who
supported this initiative. I’m so grateful to each and every one of them.”

Speaking on behalf of Make-A-Wish Ireland, CEO Susan O’Dwyer
shared her gratitude for Lisa’s unwavering support, “We are thrilled that
Make-A-Wish Ireland has been chosen to benefit from Lisa’s annual
Christmas Raffle. The funds raised will have an extraordinary impact,
helping us grant life-changing wishes to children with critical illnesses
and creating lasting memories for them and their families.” 

Community Spotlight
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Children Supporting Children

There were a number of young fundraisers for Make-A-Wish Ireland in 2024, selflessly
donating their time and skills in order to raise funds to help children with critical illness. 

Holly sold handmade bracelets at her local Christmas fair in 2024, and raised a total of
€1,924 to support wish children! 

Holly told us : “I chose Make-A-Wish Ireland for my bracelet fundraiser because making
bracelets is something that I love. It makes me happy to think that the money raised could help
bring a smile to another child’s face and make their dream come true. I really enjoyed having a
table at the Christmas fair, this is the first time I have ever done this and everybody was so kind
that came to see me.”

Hugo is 11 years old, and he wanted to help make other children’s wishes come true. In
2024, he organised all of his LEGO collection, and then sold them online. He used the
proceeds to make a donation to Make-A-Wish Ireland. 

Hugo’s selflessness in inspiring to all of us here at Make-A-Wish Ireland, and his
LEGO fundraiser will help us to reach even more critically ill children in 2025. 

25



The AMGEN Irish Open
Our third year as a partner with the DP World Tour and the Amgen
Irish Open was a standout highlight in our 2024 calendar.

Held at the iconic Royal County Down Golf Club, the event once
again provided opportunities for fundraising, engaging with
supporters and the granting of two life-changing wishes.

The extraordinary power of a wish was on full display as golf
legends Shane Lowry and Pádraig Harrington went above and
beyond to create unforgettable moments for two inspiring young
people, Danny Rooney and Cian Norris.

As well as the significant fundraising income generated, the event
continues to play a vital role in raising the awareness of Make-A-
Wish Ireland. Through on-site branding, media coverage, and the
opportunities for our team and volunteers to engage with the
thousands of attendees, the event shines a spotlight on our work,
while strengthening connections with new supporters, donors, and
volunteers.

As we move back to the K Club in 2025 we are looking forward to
working closely with Amgen and the DP World Tour to build on the
foundations developed over the last three years and ensure the
event and our partnership continues to go from strength to
strength. 

26



Plot 2 features a plantation of Pedunculate
Oak (Quercus robur), Scots pine (Pinus
sylvestris), Hazel (Corylus avellana) and Holly
(Ilex aquifolium). The surrounding area consists
predominantly of improved agricultural
grassland, arable land, drainage ditches,
hedgerow and treeline.

A recent field survey recorded a total of 15 bird
species, which was an increase on the 9 bird
species recorded in the previous survey.

The trees planted in 2021 are growing well
with some of the broadleaf trees in plot one
reaching heights of approximately 5 feet. A rich
diversity of species was recorded in the
understory between the trees, with an increase
in the number of species recorded in the 2023
survey. As a result, a rich assemblage of birds
and butterflies were also recorded which is
likely to continue to increase as the site
matures.

Sustainability and the 
Make-A-Wish Woodland
Sustainability is a key pillar at Make-A-Wish
Ireland. As a children’s charity, we want to do
our part to protect the environment and
safeguard the planet for our children in the
future. Following on from the development of
our sustainability charter, we developed the
Make-A-Wish Woodland, in partnership with
VEON.

As part of our commitment to sustainability,
we have established a green committee, who
stive to ensure that we meet sustainability
targets within the organisation. 

The Make-A-Wish Ireland Woodland is located
in the townland of Richardstown, Co. Louth.
The site consists of two parcels of land
totalling approximately 2.90 hectares. These
plots were planted with native trees in 2021
for the Make-A-Wish woodland project. 

Plot 1 consists of Hazel (Corylus avellana),
Cherry (Prunus avium), Crab Apple (Malus
sylvestris) and Willow (Salix spp.). 

88 Native Tree
Varieties Planted

Additional Flora
Identified3636 1515 Bird Species

Identified
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‘Return for Children’ is a charity fundraising initiative launched in 2024 through a

partnership between Return, operators of Ireland’s Deposit Return Scheme and six

national children’s charities: Make-A-Wish Ireland, Barnardos Ireland, Barretstown,

Childline by ISPCC, Jack & Jill, and Laura Lynn Children’s Hospice.

Each of these charities supports a unique and vital aspect of children's wellbeing

from healthcare and hospice services to emotional support, advocacy, and care for

seriously ill and vulnerable children across Ireland.

Created with large-scale events in mind, Return for Children aims to reduce landfill

use and save energy and water, helping to protect our environment for future

generations while giving eventgoers a meaningful way to give back. At concerts,

festivals, and sporting matches, attendees can donate their bottle and can deposits

at specially marked Re-turn bins, with all proceeds going directly to the

participating children’s charities.

In 2024, the initiative featured at major events including Bloom, Coldplay and

Taylor Swift concerts, Electric Picnic, American football games at the Aviva

Stadium, and international soccer matches, turning everyday recycling into a

powerful act of giving.

“We are incredibly proud to come together as a unified group of six national
Children’s Charities. Our collaboration with Re-turn demonstrates our shared
commitment to supporting vulnerable children and those with serious illnesses
across Ireland, while also promoting environmental sustainability.” - Susan O’Dwyer,
CEO of Make-A-Wish Ireland.

Return for Children
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Make-A-Wish® Ireland Foundation

2 Leopardstown Business Centre,

Ballyogan Avenue, Leopardstown, Dublin

D18 TH76.

makeawish.ie

info@makeawish.ie

+353 (0)1 205 2007
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